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 Lt. Gen. Stenner:  Thank you.  I’m very happy to be here 
today.  This is quite the venue.  Gorgeous place, gorgeous 
weather.  The winter we’ve been having up north, this is a nice 
little get-away, I’ll tell you that. 
 

I’ll tell you another thing, and that is about the Air 
Force and the Air Force Reserve in particular, is that the 
United States Air Force Reserve is growing as we speak.  We 
started a couple of years ago.  We’re headed to 72,000 total 
folks.  The growth is in all of the new mission areas that we 
have as a United States Air Force that service these combatant 
commanders around the world today. 

 
The growth will continue for a couple more years.  As you 

all well know, there’s no lack of demand for intelligence, 
surveillance, reconnaissance.  Cyber is being defined and 
growing.  Bombers and nuclear supply chain management, IMAs, 
units.  We have a bit of everything and we are a major command 
that partners with every other major command in every mission 
set that the Air Force has is exactly like the Air National 
Guard does.  I’m not so sure that conceptually there’s anything 
but a seamlessly integrated three component Air Force necessary, 
and I think that we are there today.  We are a three component 
Air Force doing all of the missions that the combatant 
commanders require of us, and the Reserve and Guard components, 
we do all of those and we do it to the same standards that we 
have in all of our Air Force. 

 
To ensure we stay focused on that it’s my humble belief 

that we do probably need some strategic imperatives, so if I 
could get the next slide I’d like to just run down a couple of 
things that we know what our Commander, our Chief and our 
Secretary say are our Air Force priorities and objectives.  When 
I take a look at those priorities and objectives, and I want to 
make sure that the Air Force Reserve is focused on those and 
sustains what we need to sustain and continues along those lines 
and along those veins, so these particular strategic 
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comparatives are what I’ve charged my folks with, and I believe 
strongly in that very first bullet that we need to maximize the 
three component effectiveness and efficiencies. 

 
There’s a very big need right now to ensure that we don’t 

waste a nickel.  To be effective we’ve got to understand what 
the combatant commanders require of us and we need to build to 
that and then we need to measure to that, and are we being 
efficient or aren’t we being efficient?  Metrics are required. 

 
So effectiveness, efficiency, capability and capacity is in 

my mind the way we need to do what we need to do, and in fact 
preserve and enhance that ability to support the COCOMs around 
the world today with the training that we do to ensure that we 
are balanced in the right missions, are effective in the right 
missions.  That third bullet talks about new and emerging 
missions.  There isn’t a single mission that we’re asked to do 
right now that we shouldn’t look at as a three component Air 
Force.  Looking at how do we leverage the capabilities and the 
goodness in each of the three components, not try to change 
those three components.  Get the goodness out of them.  Put it 
together the way that we need to do, and then ensure that we man 
those organizations with those citizen warriors, and those are 
folks who have three parts to their lives.  That’s that very 
important fourth bullet found there about the Reserve Triad. 

 
All of our folks, we’ve got a military job, we’ve got a 

civilian job.  And we know very good and well how to manage the 
military job and move up the careers.  And we hope we know, and 
I think we do, how to manage those civilian careers and make 
sure that we manage the dwell and don’t over-use the resource 
that is so precious and trained to continue using that 
particular resource.  So I talk about the civilian jobs and 
managing that, managing the dwell in the military job to ensure 
that those careers go on. 

 
What haven’t I said yet?  I haven’t talked about that 

family piece.  That family piece is becoming ever more important 
as we move down the road of the operational force that we have 
today that’s fighting the fight around the world.  The family is 
as much a fabric of this nation’s defense and its security as 
anything else, as are the employers. 

 
So that Reserve Triad has got to be managed and balanced 

and we’ve got to take care of, and most recently you might have 
seen that, the Presidential Service Directive Number 9 where the 
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President charged his entire cabinet and all of the departments, 
all 16 signatures on that letter, to take care of families as 
best we can, because I think he recognizes as well as the two 
spouses, that families are the foundation of this and the 
support system and the mechanism that’s staying at home while 
that member’s gone. 

 
Flexibility for Reserve participation means that continuum 

of service and the kinds of things we need to do to ensure that 
the Reserve warrior is able to do what they need to do when they 
need to do it, and it’s not just the Reserve warrior, it’s 
continuum of service for all three components, and it’s not just 
the Air Force, it’s all services.  How do we make it easier, 
routine, institutionalized to change lanes, if you will, from 
active force to reserve force.  Not just at a whim but because 
we need to be able to do that and save that talent that might 
have made a life-changing decision.  I want to offer somebody 
the opportunity to continue to participate in the Reserve, and I 
want to make it easy to go between components so that we don’t 
lose that trained asset.  You can’t replace that ten year staff 
sergeant in anything less than ten years and it costs a 
tremendous amount of money to get that training.  We need to 
keep that trained talent. 

 
Flexibility for Reserve participation, continuum of 

service, personnel and pay policies, and all the things that go 
along with that will make that much easier and that trained 
asset will stay with us. 

 
The successful implementation, that last bullet up there of 

total force initiatives means first of all we have to know what 
the combatant commander requires of us.  We build to that.  And 
we build to that by balancing the active component and the 
reserve component.  We buy balancing the full time and the part 
time by creating the capacity to wage that big war as well as 
that strategic reserve that we leverage on a daily basis that we 
build to a size that we can leverage for the rotational pieces 
and make sure that we put the right mix in there to take care of 
the daily training requirements. 

 
Next slide, please. 
 
To do all of that it’s my humble opinion we need some kind 

of a policy framework.  We have suggested as an Air Force 
Reserve that we have a Total Force Policy 21 -- 21st Century 
framework that includes those kinds of things.  It acknowledges 
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the fiscal realities that we have in this global engagement that 
we’ve got going on right now, and the daily things that we’re 
seeing in the news as our Congress debates the funding streams 
and whether we’re going to get into some of the appropriations 
or not, there are some fiscal realities that we as an Air Force 
I think have started to stand up to very strongly, and we’ll 
take a hard look internally to make sure that we have our 
priorities one to N and make sure that we accommodate all of the 
priorities that we have out there within the fiscal realities 
we’ve got in our budgets and in our programs. 

 
That predictable level of operational support means again 

that we’ve got to be able to manage the total capacity we have 
in our Air Force Reserve and married with our Air National Guard 
in the ARC, the Air Reserve Components.  That is being used on a 
daily basis.  There is no down-time in either the Reserve or the 
Guard right now in any one of the mission areas.  We are all-in 
in each one of those mission sets on a daily basis.  But we need 
to provide that predictable level of support by monitoring the 
dwell, making sure we don’t over-use any one piece, and in that 
case destroy that piece and we lose that strategic reserve that 
we leverage on a daily basis.  I believe that that framework 
that we have will deliver that return on investment by, again, 
balancing the force, using the right mix of full-time/part-time, 
using the right mix of reserve component and active component to 
ensure that we provide that capability that is measurable at the 
end of the day; that fourth bullet down, that provides a 
measurable outcome. 

 
We started off by saying what’s the requirement.  We build 

to the requirement.  We put the analytics together that allows 
us to say we are delivering what we need to deliver, and we 
allow the folks that are in the Air Force Reserve and Air 
National Guard that predictable, manageable way ahead as part of 
this nation’s three component Air Force, as part of this 
nation’s defense. 

 
Lastly, I don’t think we should ever give up on the fact 

that we are tier one ready on a daily basis.  We do not want to 
go down to a tiered readiness posture.  We can go anywhere in 
this world, any one of the three components in 72 hours because 
we train to the same standards.  We train and maintain the same 
standards, and we are thereby able to seamlessly integrate 
packages, individuals, around the globe, any mission set, 
partnering with our nine other major commands and our Air 
National Guard friends to do what this nation needs us to do. 
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So my summary and synopsis is the state of the Air Force  

Reserve today is strong.  I believe it will stay strong.  And we 
have a framework and a strategy and an operational mantra for 
the way ahead that will allow us to continue to be this nation’s 
premier service and premier Air Force in the globe, doing what 
we need to do daily.  Day in and day out.  All missions, all in. 

 
I look forward to your questions.  Thank you. 
 
[Applause]. 
 
Lt. Gen. Wyatt:  Thanks, Charlie.  I’m Budd Wyatt, Director 

of the Air Guard.  I am from Oklahoma and I’ve got a little 
story to tell you here before we get started. 

 
First of all I want to thank the Air Force Association for 

the invite and it’s a privilege and an opportunity to be with 
you today.  I want to thank AFA for the support that they give 
the United States Air Force.  This is a total force, as Charlie 
said, and it’s not just limited to the three components of the 
United States Air Force.  You’re extremely important to that as 
are our families, active, Guard and Reserve, and for the reserve 
component our employers.  We’ve got to recognize those folks. 

 
If you’ve got my slide deck, if you can put it up there. 
 
I flew down here from Oklahoma.  I got up about 3:00 

o’clock this morning to make this gathering today.  I was 
attending the departure ceremonies of the 45th Infantry Brigade 
Combat Team, Oklahoma Army National guard, a significant 
deployment, not because it’s the first deployment.  It’s the 
third since 9/11.  But the significant part of the deployment 
was that for the first time at least in Oklahoma an Oklahoma Air 
National Guard unit was deploying in support of an Oklahoma Army 
National Guard unit.  The 146th ASOS was deploying at the same 
time and we honored those folks yesterday in Oklahoma City. 

 
I’m proud of that.  I’m also very pleased because one of 

those Army National Guard soldiers that’s deploying is my son.  
He’s on his third deployment.  I closed my presentation out by 
saying, primarily to the Oklahoma Army National Guardsmen, that 
the reason the Air National Guard was going with them was so 
that we could check their 6:00 o’clock and have their back.  
That got a response from the Army National Guardsmen that I 
hadn’t expected, because this is a pretty small group that’s 
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deploying with about 3200 soldiers, but they were very pleased 
to know that they would have the full force of the United States 
Air Force on call from the 46th ASOS should they need that in 
combat. 

 
I think that’s a significant example of how the United 

States Air Force is supporting operations on the ground.  A 
little 20-person part of this ASOS deploying with 3200, and yet 
bringing the full force and power of the United States Air Force 
along with them.  I think that’s significant and a good example 
of what your Air National Guard can do for the Air Force. 

 
I don’t guess my slides got loaded, so I’m just going to do 

this without the slides. 
 
The topic is On Call Air Force.  I was asking myself, what 

does that mean?  I know when I finished six years of active duty 
and got into the Air National Guard in 1977, what that meant was 
we were waiting on the call for the 3rd World War against a near 
peer and we trained to be able to deploy in 60 to 90 days to one 
specific location, checkered flag location, to do one particular 
mission.  How that has changed. 

 
On Call Air Force today, I will tell you that we’re not 

waiting on a call.  The phone is ringing all the time.  It never 
stops ringing.  And it’s not just one location, it’s a world-
wide commitment that we have to support the United States Air 
Force in this country. 

 
So an On Call Air Force today means a whole lot different 

than it did 25 years ago. 
 
The next question I asked myself was, who makes that call?  

For the Air National Guard it’s a couple of folks that make that 
call.  The President does when we do our federal mission; but we 
also are on call for state support missions at the beck and call 
of the Governor, depending on what status we’re in. 

 
To understand where I’m coming from, let me help you with 

this a little bit.  Being on call is in the DNA of the Air 
National Guard.  It’s in the militia.  Because in 1636 the first 
muster in one of the colonies, the Massachusetts Bay Colony, is 
the lineage or the heritage of the Ari National Guard.  Citizen 
soldiers picking up their rifles at a time when there was no 
large standing Army to protect the colonies, and they answered 
the threat of the day. 
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If you fast forward to the drafting of the Constitution, 

you’ll see that in Section 1, Article 8 of the Constitution 
there is a specific provision that says that the Constitution 
preserves the rights of the states to organize militia for the 
purposes of supporting law enforcement, putting down 
insurrections, and preventing the invasion of the security of 
this country. It’s kind of like a state mission and kind of like 
a federal mission, and it goes back over 220 years ago.  So this 
force has been on call for a long, long time. 

 
When we take a look at the makeup of the Air National Guard 

today, we say 106,700 airmen across the United States in all 50 
states -- Guam, Puerto Rico, Virgin Islands, District of 
Columbia; 89 wings over 200 geographically separated units that 
are in every zip code of the United States of America.  So when 
the Secretary of Defense calls for a closer unity of the 
military with the civilian populace and when he expresses 
concern about the separation, the distancing between the 
military and the civilians in this country, I would suggest that 
one way -- not the only way, but one way to answer that 
particular call is to invest in an Air National Guard that is in 
every community in the country and retains that connection to 
the civilian populace. 

 
The Air National Guard provides about 31 percent of the 

fighter capability of the United States Air Force; about 31 
percent of the airlift capability; 40 percent of the tanker 
capability; 15 percent of the ISR capability.  And because of 
our construct of about 88,000 of those 106,000 members being the 
dual role citizen, the citizen soldier, the citizen airman, as 
Charlie Stenner’s force is also, we can provide economies 
through this particular component of the United States Air Force 
that allows us to operate those percentages that I just talked 
about on about 7 percent of the Air Force budget.  Primarily 
because our airmen, although they train to the same standards as 
anyone in the United States Air Force, rely upon civilian jobs 
to put bread on the table.  But when that call comes, whether it 
comes from the President or the Governor, they answer that call. 

 
So where do our airmen deploy?  The same places Charlie 

Stenner’s airmen deploy.  The same places that General 
Schwartz’s airmen deploy.  All over the world.  And when they 
come home they deploy forward to those 54 locations in all zip 
codes, not to do the federal mission, but to stand by for that 
phone call from the Governor.  Where we have 72 hours to answer 
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the federal call; we have a significantly shorter period of time 
to answer that call from the Governor.  Because if we wait 72 
hours to answer the call on the state mission, we are too late 
to the fight.  People die.  Property is destroyed.  So when we 
answer the call from the Governor of the State of Oklahoma, we 
may bring a lot of the skill sets that our United States Air 
Force has trained us to provide, but sometimes we bring 
civilian-acquired skills that are an additional bonus to 
whatever the Governor or the President may require.  In fact 
we’re seeing the importance of those civilian skills in the 
warfight today as we put together agriculture development teams 
with Air National Guardsmen on them, with skills such as 
hydrologists, mayors, elected civilian officials, police chiefs, 
skills that are sometimes enhanced by the training they get in 
the United States Air Force, but often in the civilian 
communities are polished to a very high and very experienced 
level that provides an additional capability to the United 
States Air Force.  In fact we are us in that now as one of our 
criteria as we not only define and collect data on, but develop 
the diversity of the Air National Guard. 

 
We’re operationalizing our reliance upon these different 

skill sets to provide additional capability that is available 
for use by the United States Air Force, but not necessarily 
categorized or catalogued by a particular AFSC.  Because when 
the next call comes it may be for a capability that some of us 
have not been smart enough to plan for.  That’s the call that 
bothers me the most.  Because when the Governor calls, we must 
answer that call, regardless of what the capability is, what the 
needs of the Governor, the needs of the people of the state are. 

 
As Charlie indicated, this is a total force, and all three 

of the components bring certain characteristics, certain 
strengths, that if we’re smart enough to do the things that 
Charlie had on his slide, in the end we will be a much more 
capable United States Air Force, a much more efficient United 
States Air Force, with much greater capacity than a lot of 
people think we’d be able to handle.  But we’ve got to leverage 
the strength of the three components, eliminate those weaknesses 
of the three components, put our heads together, and do this in 
a better, smarter, more efficient fashion than we ever have 
before. 

 
I think I’ll quit there because we’ve got some time for 

some questions and I think it’s important that we hear what’s on 
your minds and hopefully answer some of your questions and 
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concerns.  Thank you very much. 
 
[Applause]. 
 
Moderator:  How do each of you see a change in the length 

of deployment affect the Guard and Reserve? 
 
Lt. Gen. Wyatt:  General Schwartz has recently indicated 

we’re going to 179 day AEF rotations.  There’s a good reason for 
that.   

 
I think it’s important to note that one of the strengths at 

least of the Air National Guard, and Charlie can talk to this 
for the Air Force Reserve, is the percentage of volunteerism 
that we have that allows us to first of all fill our ranks with 
an all-volunteer force; but secondly, be able to deploy in a 
fashion that not only accomplishes the Air Force mission, but 
also preserves that triad that Charlie mentioned -- the home 
front and our employers.  I think we’ve got to be cognizant of 
the fact that while there may be some additional expense to 
breaking up those 179 day AEF rotations into smaller buckets to 
accommodate the reserve component, in my opinion that additional 
expense is a significant investment in the longevity of the 
reserve component, in our ability to continue this rate of 
deployment that we have been basically doing for the last 20 
years and definitely in the future. 

 
So I think I see some goodness in going to 179 day AEF 

rotations.  We’re going to take a look at different was in the 
Ari National Guard to present our forces to accommodate that 
change in the construct.  I think we’ll be able to accommodate 
that.  But I would also, and Charlie and I have talked about 
this, I also see some great benefit in allowing some flexibility 
to the reserve components to be able to manage our work force 
which has, after all, 70 percent, that 88,000 that I talked 
about doesn’t look to the Air Force to put bread on the table, 
but looks to their civilian employers.  We’ve got to do this in 
a fashion that recognizes the importance and the patriotism of 
our civilian employers, because without their support almost 70 
percent of my force has trouble answering that call when it 
comes. 

 
Lt. Gen. Stenner:  I’ll echo all of those comments and just 

foot stomp a little bit, it’s not so much the length of the 
deployment, it is accommodating the dwell that comes along with 
it that absolutely will help us retain all of those fully 
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trained and qualified individuals. 
 
We have evidence and statistics that show if we monitor and 

manage the dwell at 1:5, if you’re going for six months, you 
stay home for five times six months.  We call that steady state.  
I keep everybody.  If we drop to 1:4, I’m starting to lose about 
ten percent.  If we drop to 1:3, I’m starting to lose about 
another ten percent.  So we watch the length of the deployment, 
and when the combatant commander says I’ve got to have it for 
179 or I’ve got to have it for a year, we have folks that can go 
do that and they’ll raise their hands and off they’ll go.  But 
where we can mix and match, and somebody says I can give you 60 
days or 90 days, that means they have coordinated that with 
their employer, and I always tell them that it’s an important 
safety tip, they ought to tell their spouse they’re doing that 
too.  [Laughter].  Once those two things are coordinated and 
they go when they have availability to go, I keep them, and I 
want to keep them all. 

 
So length of deployment, we can accommodate. Watching the 

dwell, more difficult.  And accommodating that particular highly 
skilled individual when they can, is imperative if we’re able to 
do that. 

 
Moderator:  Do either of you see any new missions coming to 

the Guard or the Reserve in the next ten years?  And do you see 
any of those missions that could become a primary responsibility 
for the Guard or Reserve? 

 
Lt. Gen. Stenner: I’ll give you what I think about that.  

First of all, every new mission that comes along for the Air 
Force comes as a combatant commander requirement.  We prioritize 
the requirements.  We deal in requirements in the Air Force 
Reserve.  I’m not creating requirements.  So I look to the 
component major commands to filter the kinds of things that come 
from the combatant commanders, and then it is my belief that when 
we look at the requirement that comes down to the Air Force, we 
should look at every single one of those mission sets through the 
lens of association, and we should put the right mix of the three 
component force into that mission to get the capacity that we 
need. 

 
When you look at unique missions, and there are some that 

are currently out there.  We for instance have the only aerial 
spray in the Air Force Reserve, and we share with Bud’s folks one 
of four units of mobility aerial firefighting systems.  We also 
have the only WC-130s.  So that’s a pretty decent hurricane 
hunter, weather mission.  But it’s also my belief that unless we 
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have two of the three components involved in it, it’s a very 
difficult thing to sustain because you’ve got a training tail 
that goes with it.  So I would much rather have an association 
with active and Reserve, active and Guard, Guard and Reserve so 
that we have some cross-flow between. 

 
Lt. Gen. Wyatt: I would echo those comments.  There are 

certain missions that the United States Air Force does that 
meshes very well with some of the missions that the Air National 
Guard is called upon to do by the Governors.  To that degree 
where we can find that sweet spot, those are the types of 
missions that we’re interested in getting into.  But really, any 
mission that the United States Air Force is asked to do, we’d 
like the opportunity to take a look to see if we can provide the 
type of capability at the cost effectiveness that would benefit 
the entire United States Air Force. 

 
We’ve got to be careful about certain types of missions. The 

high demand, low density, high operations tempo missions that are 
ideally suited for the active component don’t fit our construct 
quite as well.  That doesn’t mean there aren’t some of those that 
we can do and are doing right now.  But when you take a look at 
the things that make the Air National Guard strong, the unit 
construct, the diverse locations that we have, the types of 
civilian skills that our folks bring to the fight, the experience 
that resides in the reserve component, certainly a lot of the 
missions of the United States Air Force fit very well with what 
we do in the Air National Guard.  We’re already into ISR as I 
mentioned in my opening statement.  I think we have the capacity 
and the need to do more of that in the Air National Guard.  When 
you take a look at the needs for information awareness and 
analysis that flow out of things like the deep horizon oil spill 
situation in Haiti, every time forest fires break out in 
California, these are usually initially state response type 
missions.  Those capabilities that are needed to surveil and 
provide that sort of information to the first responders is a 
capability that we’d like to get into. 

 
Cyber provides great opportunities for the reserve 

component.  When you realize that cyber warriors that operate at 
the, what I would call the doctorate level, are commanding six 
figure salaries from civilian companies, it’s kind of hard to 
compete in today’s economy for that talent in the military.  But 
a lot of those folks relish the opportunity on weekends to come 
in and face the challenges that the United States Air Force faces 
in the cyber world, and they’ll do that out of patriotism.  They 
don’t want to give up their six figure job, but the Guard and the 
Reserve provide a great avenue, a great way for those types of 
warriors to serve their country, and also the United States Air 
Force. 

 
I know we’re going to train a lot of cyber warriors.  Can we 
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hang onto them is the question.  And where do they go after 
they’re finished serving on active duty?  I think Charlie and I 
would like to answer that question -- provide them an opportunity 
to continue serving their country.  That’s what the Guard and 
Reserve does a pretty darn good job of. 

 
Moderator:  How do you see the RPA mission fitting into the 

Guard and Reserve?  And have we had any influence with the FAA in 
opening up the airspace? 

 
Lt. Gen. Wyatt:  I think the FAA’s acceptance of RPA into 

the national air space is critical for the security of the 
country.  When that happens, and I’m not going to say if because 
I have great confidence that it’s a when question, not an if 
question. When that happens, I think you’ll see greater 
opportunities for the Air National Guard to support not only the 
warfighter and United States Air Force missions OCONUS, but also 
to support the Governors. 

 
If you take a look at what the U.S. Customs and Border 

Patrol is doing right now in securing some of the borders around 
the country, they’re paying attention to where the Air National 
Guard is bedding down our RPA units.  And it’s a great fit when 
you stop and think about it because with our 70 percent 
traditional Guardsmen construct that rely upon a civilian job, 
what a neat deal it is to be able to come in and drill on a 
weekend, on summer camp, train up for your federal mission, and 
then for your weekday job work for the Custom and Border Patrol 
right down the street with the same technical skills that you’ve 
developed for the United States Air Force. 

 
An example of a couple of agencies working together for the 

good of the country.  Kind of like the MAFS, the Mobile Air 
Firefighting System where the Guard and Reserve works with the 
National Fire Service.  Kind of like the Air National Guard 
working with the National Science Foundation, with our ski-bird 
equipped C-130s.  Some opportunities in ISR that would I think 
blossom and expand and provide a lot greater capability for this 
country once we can get remotely piloted aircraft admitted into 
the national air space. 

 
Lt. Gen. Stenner:  Agreed, and I’ll just put a little bit of 

a different spin on the RPA mission itself.  We have a good share 
of that in the Air Force Reserve.  Bud does a bit more of that 
and probably rightfully so when you start looking at Border 
Patrol which I think keeps coming up regularly and the air space 
it would take to do that. 

 
But the RPA mission right now is a 24x7x365, 50 CAPs growing 

to 65, or going to be 50 CAPs the end of the year, growing to 65.  
That’s a high OpsTempo.   
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Eventually there will be something that will be a 
sustainable OpsTempo and there will be a surge requirement and 
that’s when we will absolutely be in our element, when those 
kinds of things are adjusted to the point where we have an 
effective and efficient capacity that we do at a fiscally 
responsible price, and it shifts between Title 10, Title 32, 
federal mission, state mission. 

 
I think that’ going to be goodness and the FAA is in areas 

right now that they’ve never been before and are working hard to 
adjust to that. 

 
Moderator:  What is the right mix of active duty and reserve 

components?  Do you think Congress sees you as more cost 
effective? 

 
Lt. Gen. Stenner:  If you could print the algorithm for 

that, I’ll buy it.   
 
We have right now, I think it’s by mission set, it’s what’s 

the requirement.  We sit down and look at the Reserve Mission 
Analysis and say what is the requirement and how do we fill it?  
What’s the tempo?  Is it a necessity for the big war?  Is it 
something we’re going to need to rotate on a daily basis?  What 
kind of daily training requirements are there?  All of those go 
into the calculus and all of those go into how often and what is 
the dwell that goes with that, and it has to be done, in my mind, 
by mission set.  There is no magic bullet that can be done on 
that.  It has to start with the requirement.  What is the outcome 
that you need, how much of that do you need, and is it for the 
major conflict or just for a rotational requirement, probably for 
both.  That then has to be cranked into what is the expected 
dwell?  And we do have an analytical framework that will help us 
do that. 

 
We are going to have to make excursions from each of those, 

but I will tell you that I also believe there is no analytical 
framework that you can plug numbers into and say whatever comes 
out the other end I’m going to stand on.  At the end of the day 
there’s going to be a big piece called military judgment that 
goes along with that, and commanders have got to be able to be 
comfortable with whatever that mix is that we put on the table to 
accommodate the combatant commanders. 

 
Lt. Gen. Wyatt:  I think if you had, like Charlie says, an 

algorithm or a formula that you could plug into a computer and it 
would spit out the answer, we’d all be happy.  Until we tried to 
implement what that computer spit out with a cost associated with 
massive change.   

 
I’m not so sure ten years from now when we look back at 

where we are today that we won’t look back and say you know, we 
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had it pretty close to being right in the first place.  I think 
there are some significant changes that we can make across 
mission sets to correctly balance the AC/RC mix. But I think we 
need to recognize that some of the esoterical things that you 
might think you want to do are simply not doable, for many 
different reasons.  Cost prohibitions may be one of those.  But 
again, if we pay attention to what the respective components do 
and what they do well, and we leverage those strengths and we use 
that as part of our best military judgment, informed by all these 
mathematical calculations that several folks are trying to help 
us with now, I think we’re going to be okay.  And if there is any 
large scale change in the AC/RC mix, I don’t think you’ll see it 
happen overnight.  I think it will be a gradual thing that takes 
place over a series of years. 

 
At the end of all of that I think what you’re going to see 

is a total force that still relies very heavily on the positive 
characteristics of all three of the components.  If it doesn’t, 
then we’ve missed the opportunity to make this Air Force even 
stronger. 

 
Lt. Gen. Stenner: If I could just put one exclamation point 

on this, I also believe that if you drive to an end state that’s 
the cheapest, you’ve got the wrong vision.  It can’t be the 
cheapest, it has to be the most effective and efficient.  Dollars 
are what they are, so as opposed to doing everything poorly, the 
hard decisions that have to be made today to maximize the dollars 
available are which missions does the Air Force really have at 
its core.  Which ones do we have to do and what are the other 
ones that are the ones we might be willing to share with somebody 
else or not do in the future. 

 
Moderator:  How does the current F-35 production schedule 

affect the readiness plans of the Air National Guard? 
 
Lt. Gen. Stenner: The F-35 production rates are right now in 

flux.  I’ve got to tell you, having been a programmer for just a 
touch, when you ask me a question on numbers I ask you, we’re in 
a continuing resolution, so I support the President’s budget -- 
that’s FY10.  We haven’t produced an FY11 that’s got numbers in 
it.  We haven’t produced an FY12 that’s got numbers in it.  We’re 
building an FY13.  Who knows what’s going to be in that one?  But 
the only one that’s on the table right now that’s not in a CR is 
’10. 

 
The ramp that’s in the FY10 budget with F-35s takes us out 

to the late teens and we have laid in all three components and we 
have a ramp that puts F-35s on the ramp at the locations that 
have been announced to this point through FY18 or FY19 and I 
think that the adjustments that will have to be made in that ramp 
based on what happens with the dollars and the testing and the 
delays that might come from that will impact late teens or early 
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twenties and the bigger question right now is how do we make sure 
the legacy lasts long enough to do what we need to do. 

 
Lt. Gen. Wyatt:  Making the legacy last as long as we can, 

as Charlie indicated, is probably one of the biggest issues that 
I face in the Air National Guard, because we have most of the 
older Block F-16s that are not going to last as long as some of 
the later blocks. 

 
With all due respect to the fact that we don’t have an FY11 

budget, ’12, or ’13, we don’t have the numbers.  If you were to 
ask me what the Air Guard needs, I would say as many F-35s as we 
can get as fast as we can get them.  That would make sure that 
our Air Force, our Total Air Force, is equipped with this jet so 
that we can be ready for that threat that we all know we face.   

 
Whatever the President’s budget is, the Air National Guard 

will support.  But we’ve got to get real serious about how we 
preserve the capability that resides in the Air National Guard 
with some of the most experienced air crews and maintainers that 
we have in the fighter community in a possible situation where 
they may not have any jets to fly.  Because when you lose that 
capability, it will take you 25 to 30 years to grow it back.  And 
if we’re waiting on 1,763 F-35s but we don’t get them for a long 
period of time, we’ve got a serious problem in bridging that gap.  
So the faster we can get them and the greater numbers we can get 
them, the better it’s going to be for all of us.  If that doesn’t 
happen we’ve got to figure out a way to bridge that gap with 
schlepping, smart management of airplanes, investments in 
simulators.  I’m tempted to call this the Year of the Simulator 
for the Air National Guard because if we don’t figure out a way 
to preserve our capability to get into the F-35, we’re going to 
have a serious problem with the numbers of experienced fighter 
pilots to fly those jets when they come on board.  That’s my 
concern. 

 
Moderator:  Thank you, gentlemen for your awesome 

presentation today and for being with us.  We appreciate your 
time.  Thank you. 

 
# # # # 

   


